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Dear Mr. Sander,
Manila, 10th January 1883

Back from the province I find your letters and I understand that Schroeder arrived very badly with the plants, which annoyed me greatly. I don’t understand why he did not put the vandas into boxes of coconut fibre, as I told him. There was sufficient time to do that. If somebody was busy getting his picture taken with the natives wearing native clothing, then there was no time for plants and shipping. 

On my last journey looking for new plants I came across a location where nobody had been before. There I found Cypripedium laevigatum, some very nice specimens, of these I shall send 17 crates. Also in that location I found Aerides quinquevulnerum, but was unable to get more than 2 crates. Furthermore, some very beautiful plants of Vanda, which is very similar to lamellata, did not see the flowers. Judging by the number of dead flower stalks, it is very floriferous.

There are three plants which I did not see in flower, but I believe them to be laevigatum or a variety thereof, as it grows 90 miles south of here at a location where I have collected them before. 

Then there is a Phal. amabilis which is different from the one found at Luzon, as the under sides of the leaves are not red, many of them are round, and the flowers are larger (of which I have enclosed some). Of these I found within a few days some 500 plants and it seems to me that it is abundant in that locality. I have left $100 for collectors. There are 500 corms in this shipment, they are of Alocasia which I believe to e rather valuable. Leaves up to 2 feet long, 8” wide, upper side dark olive green with a bronze sheen, with large silver coloured veins, and the whole leaf has a silver margin. The underside is copper red and shiny. It grows quite light and moist, worthy of home culture. The whole consignment is going from here to London via Hong Kong, Holts Line. It will depart on the 13th or 16th inst. and Micholitz will send you the complete list. He is still busy with haynaldianum and argus, which he will bring on board himself.

You are writing about money matters; it is always the same old story about cabling. Yesterday I cabled you asking for $200, if they don’t arrive things will turn bad. The £100, which Micholitz received some days ago, have been used for the freight to London, approximately 13 – 15 crates @ £3 = £40 to £45, plus other costs, the rest was taken by the good Mr. ???. Of the £200, Micholitz will have to send me £50, for ??? needed them for himself in order to go after stuartiana, which Cornow is collecting.

This afternoon I shall depart for Davao to collect Vanda and Phal. sanderiana. I shall be back by mid March and I shall then stay here and collect in the surrounding area until the beginning of May when I expect to take the collected plants home. Did Schroeder not bring back any of the small aralias ? If there is no money here by March, a part of it will be spent on sending telegraphs. For money is required to buy the amabilis (100 @ $8). There must be at least £300, firstly for plants, then for the crates. All the Vanda sanderiana will be tied to branches. They will be small. How did Low’s plants arrive ? Cornow is presently engaged with stuartiana, and will then go after vandas. Veitch’s man has not arrived yet. Flowers of the amabilis and leaves of the Alocasia are in an envelope in the box containing the lilies, the alocasias.

Kind regards,

C. Röbelen

Health good, just a slight fever today.
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